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§ 60–1.9 Compliance by labor unions 
and by recruiting and training 
agencies. 

(a) Whenever compliance with the 
equal opportunity clause may neces-
sitate a revision of a collective bar-
gaining agreement the labor union or 
unions which are parties to such an 
agreement shall be given an adequate 
opportunity to present their views to 
the Deputy Assistant Secretary. 

(b) The Deputy Assistant Secretary 
shall use his best efforts, directly and 
through agencies, contractors, sub-
contractors, applicants, State and local 
officials, public and private agencies, 
and all other available instrumental-
ities, to cause any labor union, recruit-
ing and training agency or other rep-
resentative of workers who are or may 
be engaged in work under contracts 
and subcontracts to cooperate with, 
and to comply in the implementation 
of, the purposes of the order. 

(c) In order to effectuate the purposes 
of paragraph (a) of this section, the 
Deputy Assistant Secretary may hold 
hearings, public or private, with re-
spect to the practices and policies of 
any such labor union or recruiting and 
training agency. 

(d) The Deputy Assistant Secretary 
may notify any Federal, State, or local 
agency of his conclusions and rec-
ommendations with respect to any 
such labor organization or recruiting 
and training agency which in his judg-
ment has failed to cooperate with him-
self, agencies, prime contractors, sub-
contractors, or applicants in carrying 
out the purposes of the order. The Dep-
uty Assistant Secretary also may no-
tify the Equal Employment Oppor-
tunity Commission, the Department of 
Justice, or other appropriate Federal 
agencies whenever he has reason to be-
lieve that the practices of any such 
labor organization or agency violates 
title VII of the Civil Rights Act of 1964 
or other provisions of Federal law. 

[43 FR 49240, Oct. 20, 1978, as amended at 62 
FR 66971, Dec. 22, 1997] 

§ 60–1.10 Foreign government prac-
tices. 

Contractors shall not discriminate on 
the basis of race, color, religion, sex, or 
national origin when hiring or making 
employee assignments for work to be 

performed in the United States or 
abroad. Contractors are exempted from 
this obligation only when hiring per-
sons outside the United States for 
work to be performed outside the 
United States (see 41 CFR 60–1.5(a)(3)). 
Therefore, a contractor hiring workers 
in the United States for either Federal 
or nonfederally connected work shall 
be in violation of Executive Order 
11246, as amended, by refusing to em-
ploy or assign any person because of 
race, color, religion, sex, or national 
origin regardless of the policies of the 
country where the work is to be per-
formed or for whom the work will be 
performed. Should any contractor be 
unable to acquire a visa of entry for 
any employee or potential employee to 
a country in which or with which it is 
doing business, and which refusal it be-
lieves is due to the race, color, religion, 
sex, or national origin of the employee 
or potential employee, the contractor 
must immediately notify the Depart-
ment of State and the Deputy Assist-
ant Secretary of such refusal. 

[43 FR 49240, Oct. 20, 1978, as amended at 62 
FR 66971, Dec. 22, 1997] 

§ 60–1.11 Payment or reimbursement 
of membership fees and other ex-
penses to private clubs. 

(a)(1) A contractor which maintains a 
policy or practice of paying member-
ship fees or other expenses for em-
ployee participation in private clubs or 
organizations shall ensure that the pol-
icy or practice is administered without 
regard to the race, color, religion, sex, 
or national origin of employees. 

(2) Payment or reimbursement by 
contractors of membership fees and 
other expenses for participation by 
their employees in a private club or or-
ganization which bars, restricts or lim-
its its membership on the basis of race, 
color, sex, religion, or national origin 
constitutes a violation of Executive 
Order 11246 except where the con-
tractor can provide evidence that such 
restrictions or limitations do not 
abridge the promotional opportunities, 
status, compensation or other terms 
and conditions of employment of those 
of its employees barred from member-
ship because of their race, color, reli-
gion, sex, or national origin. OFCCP 
shall provide the contractor with the 
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